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NEXT MEETING 
Thursday, 22 May 2013 at 7:30pm 
Mount Ommaney Library 
Guest speaker: Robert Whyte 

Creeks in Backyards 
See page 6 for details 

 
For even more 
Visit www.cdea.org.au  

CDEA President’s  Report   
November 2012 to April 2013                      by Shealagh Walker, President 

Pooh Corner Environmental Centre 

Planning of the promised environmental centre is progressing with BCC 
intending to complete the $250 000 the building this financial year. 

At the October 2012 CDEA management meeting Cr Matthew Bourke brought a 
basic concept plan to the October for discussion.   

Members of CDEA, Friends of Pooh Corner (FoPC) and Wolston and Centenary 
Catchments (WaCC) then visited Pooh Corner to inspect the site for the 
proposed Environmental Centre (pictured below). 

CDEA committee discussed the plans with WaCC 
and FoPC, then submitted detailed comments and 
suggestions to BCC.  We also submitted a 
suggested plan including the surrounding grounds. 

With the very limited budget, the Centre will be 
very low key and basic which suits us fine, 
although we want it to be attractive, functional and 
to be built in an environmentally responsible way.  

BCC’s proposed structure would use three 
shipping containers, with a roof and cladding. One 
container provides toilets and store rooms on one 
side and two more containers make up a large 
meeting room on the other side of the building, 

with a covered open space between the single and the double containers. Picnic facilities 
are a useful part of the master plan, but is not within the present stage one budget.  

We agreed in principle to the proposals subject to aesthetics and other suggestions.  

Subsequently, a member of the BCC planning group came to a CDEA committee meeting 
and went through all the suggestions and comments in the brief the combined groups had 
submitted, and discussed a more detailed plan developed by council (pictured below).   

Unfortunately, BCC did not accept many of the suggestions in our brief and has 
proceeded to the public notification stage of development assessment with its plan.  

Check the plans on BCC’s Planning and Development website: DA ref: A003574304   

CDEA has suggested the new facility be called Pooh Corner EcoCentre. 

What do you think?  

http://www.cdea.org.au
http://www.cdea.org.au
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CDEA President’s  Report   
November 2012 to April 2013                       

(continued from page 1) 

Wacol open space progress, deer and 

Kangaroo Management Plan 

Tarnya Smith MP and Cr Matthew Bourke both attended 
the October CDEA Management Committee meeting – it 
was very productive to have them both there at the same 
time. We could discuss matters that involved state 
government and council and concerned CDEA. 

There had been some confusion about the forthcoming transfer 
of Wacol state land to BCC management so this was 
discussed and has since been clarified.  Details are still being 
worked on and I have enquired about the current status. 

Tarnya and Matthew are working, at their government levels, 
on the problems of deer and ibis in the local area.  This is still 
very much work in progress and moving slowly, while the deer 
are breeding prolifically and the ibis have nowhere to go since 
their trees were knocked down in the 2011 floods. 

Our local politicians are also working on resuscitating the 
Kangaroo Management Plan for Wacol which is vital to the 
future of our unique mob of semi-urban wild kangaroos.  
Solving of this management and sustainability issue still has a 
way to go. 

Wolston Creek Bridge - Wacol Station Road  

CDEA is continuing meetings with council regarding the 
new bridge planned for Wacol Station Road.  There is a 
new project manager so there has been a bit of a pause. 
However CDEA has provided information on suitable 
native plants for revegetation and information on local 
fauna especially kangaroos crossing the busy road.  An 
essential part of the bridge design is dry passage under 
the bridge for kangaroos and other critters to cross under 
the road safely. 

175 Wacol Station Road  

Wagner’s storm water operational works  

Ed Parker has been working with council on storm water 
management from Wagner’s concrete works on Wacol 
Station Road.  CDEA and Friends of Pooh Corner had 
talks a couple of years ago on Wagner’s extensions and 
this latest consultation is follow up to that. The current 
issue is to ensure that storm water flow off Wagner’s site 
will not harm Pooh Corner. 

Julie Vejle retirement  
Julie Vejle has been a committee member for five years 
and editor of the newsletter for a lot of that time.  She is 
now moving on to other things but will be continuing as a 
CDEA member and as co-ordinator of the Wolston 
Creek Bushland Group. On behalf of CDEA, many 
thanks to Julie for all her work and all her newsletters. 
We appreciate her contribution and wish her all the best 
for the future. 
 

Julie’s contribution was acknowledged with a 
presentation at last year’s November end-of-year event. 

Shealagh Walker (left) making a presentation to Julie Vejle  

Position Vacant 

BUSHCARE GROUP LEADER  

Westlake-Riverhills Bushcare Group 

The ideal person to fill this volunteer role will have some or all of 
the following attributes: 

     Understanding or working knowledge of environmental 
issues and rehabilitation of native areas; 

     Experience in guiding, encouraging and inspiring a small 
team of volunteers; 

     Ability to undertake regular planning and reporting on 
developments within the site; 

     Willingness to commit to approximately 3-5 hours per 
month to undertake such planning and reporting, plus 
organising monthly bushcare working bees and other ad-hoc 
activities; 

     On behalf of the bushcare group, able and willing to 
negotiate and work with the local Councillor, their office 
staff and Habitat Brisbane officers; 

     Most importantly, a passion for improving the well-being of 
the bushland along the Riverhills ς Westlake reach of the 
river and restoring the bushland back to its natural habitat. 

To apply or to request further details, please contact:   
Gary Goldsworthy  0427 681 612 

A similar role is also available for the Horizon Drive Bushcare 

Group.  Please contact CDEA for more information. 

The new City Plan 
Have your say on the future of our city and our local area!  

Brisbane City Council has released the draft new City Plan 

(ePlan). This draft new City Plan is Council’s plan for the future 

development of Brisbane. It guides how land in Brisbane can be 

used and developed.  

It is now in the formal statutory public advertising stage and 

submissions will be accepted by BCC until 30 July 2013. 

Public consultation events are underway currently. To view details 

of the draft plan and the events, visit:  

www.brisbane.qld.gov.au/newcityplan   

http://www.brisbane.qld.gov.au/newcityplan
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CDEA and WaCC  

2012 End of Year 
Get-Together 
by Julie Vejle 

CDEA combined with WaCC (Wolston and Centenary 
Catchments) and Wolston Creek Bushcare Group 
(WCBG) on 25 November 2012 for an end-of-year get 
together.  It was held at Wolston Creek Bushland 
Reserve, at the picnic area above the Brisbane River, off 
Riverpoint Boulevard at Riverhills.  

Shealagh Walker told the group about the history of the 
reserve and its acquisition through community 
involvement.  Ed Parker described some of the 
successful bushland acquisitions locally and the extent of 
the BCC Two Million Trees plantings therein, a 
remarkable 400,000 trees.   

After a pleasant afternoon tea under the gum trees, many 
of those present departed for a guided tour of the reserve 
and the Two Million Trees plantings.    

Julie Vejle, WCBG Coordinator showcased the 
Bushcare Group’s Assisted Natural Regeneration 
Project, comprising 2 hectares of the 56 hectare Wolston 
Creek Bushland Reserve and three of the five significant 
tree species on site.  Warner Dakin explained some of 
the history of the Two Million Trees plantings.  

Ed Parker then lead the group through the lower reserve 
along the 1.9 kilometre walking track to the Tomkins 
Road end and back along the power easement. The 
Eastern Grey Kangaroos, which are normally present, 
kept their distance from our chatty group.  They are a 
unique feature of the reserve. 

All in all, a very pleasant afternoon in a beautiful 
bushland setting. 

Shealagh Walker addresses the crowd at the end-of-year event 

Stitched photos: Ed Parker 

Bushland protection history  being 

explained by Ed Parker. 
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Carnival Atmosphere at 

Bat Night        by Shealagh Walker 

It was a beautiful evening for the Bat Night 
at Mount Ommaney Bushland Reserve in March, 
warm and clear-skied.   

It was rather like a carnival with the colourful bat-trailer 
with its glowing screen and all the bat toys hanging off 
it, a colourful T-shirt stall, people milling around 
chatting with each other and looking at the visiting 
Flying-foxes in their cages.  Two baby bats were 
enjoying their bottles in the arms of their carers and 
captivating the onlookers.  All this with the chatter of 
the nearby Flying-foxes as they stirred for the evening 
fly-off.  

As Louise Saunders of Bat Conservation and Rescue 
Queensland Inc. started her fascinating presentation, 
the evening sky behind her was turning yellow and 
orange with all the departing bats silhouetted against it.  

Photo: Shealagh Walker 

For more, look at the BCRQ website www.bats.org.au 

Louise told about the fascinating upside-down world of 
bats, and how important the Flying-foxes are for 
pollinating the native Eucalypts upon which Koalas 
depend, as do the Eucalypt plantations which are an 
important industry.  Several types of the tiny micro bats 
eat their weight in pest insects every night, great mozzie 
controllers. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Louise dispelled several myths about bats and the 
diseases they sometimes carry.   

Unfortunately, many bats are struggling with their 

habitat being destroyed with the clearing of trees.   

If displaced Flying-foxes move to town, where there are 
trees and fruit, they are often not welcome neighbours. 
They disturb the people at night and the people disturb 
the bats during the day, so both lose sleep.  

Hazards Flying-foxes face include fruit netting, barbed 
wire fences and Cocos Palms.  Louise’s take-home 
message was that if you find an injured bat, DO NOT 
TOUCH IT, call the Bat Rescue Line at once and a 
qualified person will come out: 0488 228 134.  If you 
touch the bat, there is the possibility that you might get a 
bat-carried disease, but there is the certainty that the bat 
will have to be destroyed to check if this is so. 

We had an excellent, entertaining evening at Bat Night 
but there was a serious side to it and we all learned 
something about bats.  We finished with a sumptuous 
supper and chattered almost as much as the Flying-
foxes, it was great. 

 

Bat Night was part of Bat Month initiated by the 
Australasia Bat Society Inc. and hosted by Centenary 
and District Environment Action Inc. (CDEA) and 

Wolston and Centenary Catchments (WaCC) Inc. 

Bushcare Groups -  
Centenary Suburbs and District 
To join a Habitat Brisbane group and make a real 

difference in your local environment, or to gain further 

information, please phone Council on 3403 8888 or 

call the bushcare group leader of the group nearest to 

your home.  

Why not attend a working bee for a trial - no obligation 

to join. 

 

 

For more information about Habitat Brisbane and individual 

bushcare sites, contact your local Councillor or Brisbane City 

Council: 

BCC: 3403 8888 (24hrs)   www.brisbane.qld.gov.au 

Jamboree Ward office: 3407 7000 CDEA: www.cdea.org.au 

Contact details for the various bushcare groups can also be found 

at: www.cdea.org.au/cdea2/index.php/bushcare-groups 

http://www.bats.org.au
http://www.brisbane.qld.gov.au/
http://www.cdea.org.au/cdea2/index.php/bushcare-groups
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Lack and Loss of Greenspace around Brisbane 
by Steve MacDonald* 

 Retired Regional Planner 

In south east Queensland the amount of public 

open space has fallen by over 20% since 2001.   

This decline is a per person measure and is due to 
population growth and a lack of investment in the 
provision of public greenspace. 

Perhaps the Courier Mail and the Brisbane Institute 
should revisit the “Your region, Your Say” campaign of 
2004 and reignite community debate about  planning for 
the future of SEQ.  In 2004, public open space or 
‘greenspace’ was a pivotal issue as the community was 
facing the prospect of a 200km city.  At the time more 
than 2/3rds of people were concerned at the loss of open 
space. This prospect still looms over the region. 

The SEQ region has long been poorly served with regional-scale 
public open space. We have less than 1/3 of the Sydney 
region’s public greenspace and much less than other capital 
cities of Australia. Brisbane itself is poorly served with parks.  It 
has the least amount of parkland within 5km of the city centre of 
any the nations capital cities.   

Recent Government announcements of new cities at Ripley 
Valley, Greater Flagstone and Yarrabilba will further aggravate 
the “greenspace” deficit. These cities are part of the “Western 
Corridor” which are designed to house 70% of the region’s   
growth.  But 70% of the existing community greenspace is north 
of the Brisbane River, well away from these new cities.   

Access and proximity to community greenspace is vital to the 
outdoor lifestyle that Queenslanders love and underpins the 
tourism industry of the region.  How vital? Well outdoor 
recreation is big business, with 130 million “activity events” per 
year being undertaken by the people who already live here.  
This comprises the people who like surfing, picnicking, fishing, 
bushwalking, camping, boating, cycling and four-wheel driving.. 

By any measure, outdoor recreation is central to the region’s 
livability and lifestyle.  It is also a major reason people visit the 
region.   Yet investment in outdoor recreation over the last 20 
years does not equate to the cost of one of the sports stadiums 
we have built. Creating new national parks or state forests is not 
being considered in planning of the Western Corridor.  It does 
not fit in to Queensland’s myopic ‘planning’ system.   

In 2007, SEQ’s Active Trails Strategy was 
funded with $8.8 million provided over 5 
years.  This was to build three new 
regionally significant recreation trails.  Trails 
were seen as a quick fix to the region’s 
greenspace shortfall given ballooning 
population growth. 

Unfortunately, the new trails fell foul of the 
new LNP Government’s “cost savings” agenda.  One trail was 
completed but two were brought to a halt with work 2/3rds 
completed.   That decision trashed social and economic 
aspirations for the rural communities along with the new trails. 
Some of these communities are still recovering from the 2011 
floods. 

Planning for and provision of regional greenspace seems to be 
a blind spot in the regional planning for SEQ.  More needs to be 
done to secure livability and outdoor lifestyle of SEQ. A 
commitment to a world-class regional greenspace system is 
overdue 

The community attitudes to open space were clearly 
expressed in 2004 in response to the Courier Mail’s 
“Your region Your Say” campaign.  Must we do it all 
again?  

 

*Until September 2012 when it was disbanded, Steve MacDonald 

headed up the SEQ Regional Landscape planning team, with 
responsibilities for landscape values of scenic amenity, outdoor 
recreation & landscape heritage. He led development of the Qld 
Greenspace Strategy, SEQ Outdoor Recreation Strategy and 
implementation of SEQ Active Trails Strategy.  

New cities ... part of the òWestern 

Corridoró designed to house 70% 

of the regionõs growth ...   

But 70% of the existing community 

greenspace is north of the 

Brisbane River, well away from 

these new cities.   

The images show scenes within the White Rock Conservation Park, part of Ipswich City Council’s conservation 
estate purchased in the late 1990s with such foresight as arguably no longer exists in the 2000s. White Rock is 

within the so-called Flinders Peak-Greenbank-Karawatha Corridor. (Photos: Ed Parker 2008) 
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Next CDEA General Meeting - Thursday, 23 May 2013 
 

Guest speaker: Robert Whyte 

Creeks in 
Backyards 

 

7.30 pm Thursday, 23 May 2013 

Mt Ommaney Library 

Speaker background: 

The new revised and expanded edition of  

The Creek in Our Backyard:  

a practical guide for habitat restoration  

by Robert Whyte will be launched in June 2013.  

Since 2002 Robert has been an active environmentalist, photographer and nature writer and has written and presented on 

biodiversity, including Spidiversity, an article published in Australasian Arachnology. 

In 2010 Robert was appointed to the position of Director, Save Our Waterways Now, a community environmental organisation 

restoring habitat in Brisbane's west.   Ref: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Robert_Whyte  

PROGRAMME 

7.30 pm Guest speaker 

8.15 pm Light supper 

8.45 pm General Meeting 

9.30 pm Close 

           Free Entry   

 

Queries:   Warner Dakin 3376 7724 

 

The views expressed in this newsletter are not necessarily those of CDEA or the editors.  

CDEA and the editors disclaim all and any liability to any person whatsoever in respect of the information herein. 

 

CDEA newsletter is proudly supported by Brisbane City Council. 

About CDEA: 

Centenary and District Environment Action 

Incorporated is a community environmental group 

which focuses on protection of the natural 

environment, public parkland and recreational 

areas, and reduction of the impact of development 

in the Centenary suburbs and neighbouring 

districts. 

President: Shealagh Walker 

Vice President: Warner Dakin 

Secretary:  Dianne Ruffles 

Treasurer: Ray Lane 

 

Centenary and District Environment Action (CDEA) 

PO Box 515, Mount Ommaney  Qld  4074 

Website: www.cdea.org.au 

CDEA GENERAL MEETINGS 2013 

 Thursday 28 February 

 Thursday 23 May 

 Thursday 22 August (AGM) 

 Sunday 24 November 

Participants in the Bat Night 

event - see article page 3 

http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Robert_Whyte
http://www.cdea.org.au

